

**GPN** GENOCIDE PREVENTION NOW

This project was made possible in part by a grant from Carnegie Corporation of New York. The contents of this blog are the responsibility of the Institute on the Holocaust

A Holocaust and Genocide Review on the Internet for all people taking the side of protecting all human life www.genocidepreventionnow.org

Executive Director: Prof. Israel W. Charny, Ph.D. Director of WORLD GENOCIDE SITUATION ROOM: Prof. Elihu D. Richter, M.D., M.P.H. Director of HOLOCAUST AND GENOCIDE REVIEW: Marc I Sherman, M.L.S.

# Suspected Mass Killings - Call them Democide, Politicide, or maybe Genocide in North Korea

## Report on a Leading Member of the Axis of Genocide

#### With a GPN Timeline of Resolutions on Human Rights in North Korea

A report, addressing the suspected mass killings and other human rights atrocities, committed by the totalitarian regime of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, since its establishment in 1948

#### Yael Stein and Elihu D Richter

GPN Original
GPN Timeline

Information gathered from dissidents and refugees has given the West a fairly clear picture of severe human rights violations committed by North Korea's totalitarian regime, notably mass killing, using methods very similar to those of Stalin and Mao. North Korea's human rights record is dismal but details about the secretive hermit state are not readily available. Mass killings and summary public executions are repeated major violations. Human rights abuses include arbitrary and lengthy imprisonment, torture and degrading treatment, poor prison conditions, prohibitions or severe restrictions on freedom of speech, the press, movement, assembly, religion, and privacy, denial of the right of citizens to change their government, and suppression of workers' rights. Witnesses have described watching entire families being put in glass chambers and gassed. They were left to an agonizing death, while scientists watched on and took notes. IF genocide results from human choice and bystander indifference, it remains for the outside world to put North Korea's leaders on notice, that they will eventually face the same fate as the Khmer Rouge.



# Threats of mass murder – violations of the most basic human right – the Right to Life

Between 1948 and 1987, during Kim Il-Sung's rule, the world knew very little about what was going on behind the closed doors of Kim Il-Sung's communist totalitarian regime. But gradually, more and more information gathered from dissidents and refugees has given the West a fairly clear picture of severe human rights violations committed by North Korea's totalitarian regime, notably mass killing, using methods very similar to those of Stalin and Mao.

Political scientist, R. J. Rummel, of the University of Hawaii, has proposed an inclusive word, *democide*, for all forms of mass killing. *Demo* stands for people, as in the word democracy, and *cide* for killing, as in homocide or genocide. Rummel's concern is that when we differentiate between different forms of mass killing—for example, when we distinguish between *genocide*, *politicide* and *mass murder*—the definition of any one category, however correct or useful it may be, may lead us to be unaware or forget that millions more of innocent human beings have been murdered by governments, and that a true picture must include all killings of masses of unarmed peoples by governments. In addition, Rummel is concerned with preserving the original definition of genocide as the killing of persons *because* of group membership. In order to provide an inclusive word for all mass killings by governments, Rummel has given us the concept of *democide*. <sup>2</sup>

Based on calculations and assessments, R.J. Rummel estimates 710,000 to slightly over 3,500,000 people murdered between 1948 and 1987 (mid-

estimate: **1,600,000**, in what he calls the "North Korean Democide". <sup>3</sup> He estimates 510,000 as killed during the Korean War other than those killed in battle (1950-1953).

.

**Prisoners of War** - Thousands were murdered by the North Koreans, and up to 50,000 prisoners were forced to join the North Korean military. Citing researchers Don Lawson and Robert Leckie, Rummel concludes that North Koreans killed some **10,000-18,000** South Korean and American Prisoners of War and forced 400,000 South Koreans into their army, who were then allocated the most dangerous tasks – of these, an estimated **225,000 were killed**. Prisoners were later forced to work in concentration camps, and, of these, an estimated **265,000** were killed or died in the North Korean camps, at a rate of 6,700 prisoners per year. 45

**Civilians** - Besides those killed in war, the party imposed hard labor (corvel labor) on millions of citizens. Thousands or even tens of thousands of citizens were ordered to leave their homes for months at a time, to work on building projects in remote areas of the country. With very poor living and labor conditions, the death rate of this forced labor was as high as 20-30%. Others may have been executed for anti-party behavior or non-cooperation. Citizens considered "hostile" to the regime were punished by forced labor in labor camps, with a similar death rate. The estimates sum up to almost **1,000,000** hard laborers killed, over 25,000 a year. <sup>6</sup>

# Background

North Korea, officially the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK), is a highly centralized single party state, controlled rigidly by the communist Korean Workers' Party (KWP) since its establishment in 1948. A few minor political parties are allowed to exist in name only, but the government controls all activity. Media and News agencies are controlled and censored. North Korea is ranked second to last on the World Press Freedom Index. Highly secretive, it is known as the Hermit State. North Korea is defiantly solitary, run on a principle known as "Juche," a brand of Stalinism emphasizing national self-reliance.

In 2002, United States president George W. Bush labeled North Korea part of an "axis of evil," together with Iraq and Iran, and later as an "outpost of tyranny". In 2008, after North Korea agreed to nuclear inspection demands, the country was removed from the "black list" of state sponsored terrorism. The agreement was criticized by many. At the time, both US Republican and Democratic presidential candidates, John McCain and Barack Obama, expressed concerns and warned that if the terms were not met, there would be immediate consequences. Indeed, North Korea indeed has not met the terms of this agreement.<sup>7 8 9</sup>

The country's constitution was created in 1948, and then revised in 1972, 1992, 1998, and again in 2009.

Kim II-sung ruled North Korea from 1948 until his death in July 1994. Since then, the country has been ruled by his son Kim Jong-il. Both leaders have been using a cult of personality to enforce their rule. Kim II-sung's title was "Great Leader," and his son, Kim Jong-il, is "Dear Leader". Current reports confirm that Kim Jong-il has assigned his third son, 26 year old Kim Jong-Un, to be the next leader, establishing dynastic rule. The leader's son had taken up a low-level post at the National Defense Commission, 10 11 12 and recently was promoted to the rank of general.

### **Economy on the Brink of Recurrent Famine**

North Korea's economy declined sharply in the 1990s with the end of communism in Eastern Europe. Gross national income per capita is estimated to have fallen by about one-third between 1990 and 2002. There has been some restabilization since then, traced especially to renewed North-South Korean economic cooperation, but the practical effect on living conditions is modest.

During Kim Jong-Il's rule, in the 1990's North Korea suffered one of the worst famines of the 20th century, initially brought about by natural causes. It is estimated that, up to 1 million people, about 3 to 5 percent of the country's population, perished of hunger. Genocide scholars suggest that the mass famine was not random, and that the distribution of food was exploited for the regime's needs, withholding food from some populations who were not supporters of the regime and leaving them to starve – a Stalinist method well known and much used by USSR and by China in the past. Kim himself denied that the famine even existed.

Today North Korea appears to be near famine and mass hunger again. Renewed provision of aid is likely to lessen the scale and severity of famine compared to the 1990s, but hunger-related deaths have already been reported to occur.

According to researchers, in 2005, the North Korean government declared private trade in grain illegal, causing many families to lose an important source of food. The government confiscated grain in rural areas and sought to revive state-run quantity rationing systems, but did not succeed at large. It even threatened to expel the World Food Programme (WFP). Although most of North Korea's grain is produced domestically, production is dependent of fertilizer shipments from abroad, notably South Korea. South Korea had been supplying fertilizer to North Korea as part of renewed inter-Korean interaction (South Korea's Sunshine Policy). But since North Korea's nuclear tests in 2006, South Korea suspended these shipments of fertilizer. With global aid down following sanctions, there is again a shortage of food. The regime's weak economy makes it unlikely that it will be able to import commercial amounts of food. Floods in Southwest agricultural regions in August 2007 have worsened the situation substantially. <sup>13</sup> <sup>14</sup>

North Korea devotes a disproportionately large percentage of its gross domestic product to its military purposes, another factor contributing to its

economic difficulties. It also reportedly exports know-how to other members of the axis of genocide, notably Iran and Syria. Reports say that currently, North Korean industry is operating at a small fraction of its potential capacity due to lack of fuel and spare parts.

In December 2009, North Korea redenominated its currency at a rate of 100 to 1 and implemented new laws, banning the use or possession of foreign currency, regulating consumption and controlling the market. Money belonging to private traders has been confiscated. Inflation has risen. A former finance official, Pak Nam-gi, was reportedly executed by a firing squad in Pyongyang. Yonhap News reported that he was charged with treason for "intentionally ruining the national economy," and held responsible for the failed currency reform and the growing public unrest over the faltering economy. According to the report, many North Koreans believe he was made a scapegoat. <sup>15</sup> <sup>16</sup>

A UNICEF report from 2009, cited also by the World Food Programme (WFP), states that one third of North Korean women and children are malnourished. According to this report, the country will need almost 1.8 tons of food this year to meet the most basic food needs of 24 million North Korean population. UNICEF reports high percentages of child mortality (55 /1,000 live births), chronic malnutrition among children under age five (37%) and malnutrition of pregnant women (32%). The suggested causes are prolonged poverty, underresourced health systems, decaying water and sanitation infrastructure, inadequate caring practices for young children and pregnant women, and fragile food security. The report sums that 2 million children under age five and 400,000 pregnant women are relying on international aid. <sup>17 18</sup>

North Korea's major trading partners are China, South Korea, Singapore, India, and Russia.

# **Other Human Rights Violations**

North Korea's human rights record is dismal but details about the secretive hermit state are not readily available.

Mass killings and summary public executions are the major violations. Human rights abuses include arbitrary and lengthy imprisonment, torture and degrading treatment, poor prison conditions, prohibitions or severe restrictions on freedom of speech, the press, movement, assembly, religion, and privacy, denial of the right of citizens to change their government, and suppression of workers' rights. <sup>19</sup>

In 2003, NBC News revealed that North Korea's State Security Agency maintains a dozen political prisons and about 30 forced labor and labor education camps in remote areas of the country. Most information comes from defectors, refugees and escapees. The worst are in the far North of North Korea, near the borders with China and Russia. They assessed that in 2003,

these camps held around 200,000 men, women and children accused of political crimes. <sup>20</sup>

The investigation, which was assisted by US and South Korean officials, included interviews with former prisoners, guards and who had been working or imprisoned in one of these camps between the years 1987-1994. It revealed horrifying and shocking conditions in these camps. This information has been verified by additional sources, escaped prisoners and refugees.

Satellite photos provided by DigitalGlobe confirm the existence of the camps. These photos are available on NBC News website (first appeared in the *Far Eastern Economic Review*). The photos show military-style arracks, and the camp is surrounded by a high barbed-wire fence, with landmines and man traps, and a battery of anti-aircraft guns close-by.

At least two camps, Haengyong and Huaong, are very large. These camps have been compared to the Gulags of Mao and Stalin. Reportedly, what are perhaps the most atrocious human rights violations in the world are happening behind these walls, possibly even today.

Many women and children are imprisoned in these camps, because in North Korea three generations of a dissident's family can be jailed simply on the basis of a denunciation. A child could be imprisoned for years under appalling conditions and hard labor because of some political statement made by his grandfather, not necessarily outright anti-regime activism. For example, a former prisoner, Kang Chol-Hwan, now a journalist in South Korean newspaper and author of "The Aquariums of Pyongyang," was imprisoned for almost ten years, since the age of 9, with his entire family, because his grandfather had made complimentary statements about Japanese capitalism.

The concentration camps have detention centers, specific spots where executions are decided on, and training and recreation areas for the guards. Prisoners are held in these camps for years, moving from job to job according to their age and size. In general, the working conditions are described as such that 20-25% of the prison population did not survive the first year. For example, children might be forced to dig for clay or work in building sites, or people would work to exhaustion in giant pits.

In 1985, Oh Kil-nam, an opponent of the South Korean Government, living in Germany at the time, received an offer of a government job in North Korea and medical treatment of his wife's hepatitis. He agreed to the offer, despite his family's objections, and realized his mistake when on arrival he was led to a military camp. Oh was later sent back to Germany to recruit more students for North Korea, but following his wife's request this time, did not recruit any new people, but instead defected to the West and did not return. After he left, his family was sent to Camp No.15. They have reportedly been moved to a section of the camp where prisoners are made to work until they die. Nineteen years ago, Oh received some letters in his wife's handwriting and a recording of his daughters' voices. He doesn't know if they are still alive today. He blames

himself for their suffering. In the 1990 Oh Kil-nam wrote a book requesting the release of his family, but to no avail.

A *Washington Post* report from Feb 2010 brings evidence, through a Seoulbased human rights group called "Democracy Network Against the North Korean Gulag," and evidence collected from former prisoners who saw the family. The report claims that according to the latest estimate by the South Korean government, about 154,000 people are being held in six large camps in North Korea. Public executions are common in the camp, along with beatings, rapes, starvation and the disappearance of female prisoners impregnated by guards. Prisoners have no access to soap, underwear, socks, tampons or toilet paper. Most inmates die by age 50, usually of illnesses exacerbated by overwork and chronic hunger. <sup>21</sup>

#### **Torture**

Several dissident former prison-camp guards from different camps explained that the guards were taught to treat the prisoners as if they were not human beings. They were "encouraged and even rewarded" with prizes such as college tuition, for killing prisoners trying to escape.

Beatings and deaths were everyday events which the guards grew used to executing. Prisoners were tortured, sometimes their eyeballs would be taken out by beating, or salt would be applied to open wounds with exposed bones, to make the prisoners suffer.

Pregnant women were forced to abort their babies, by inserting salt water into the women's wombs with syringes. If the babies were born, they would be killed immediately brutally. Prisoners mentioned that this was done "so that another generation of political dissidents will be eradicated."

Some of the former prisoners mentioned testing of biological and chemical warfare agents on camp inmates.

One prisoner described an event in which a group of about 50 prisoners were given a leaf of cabbage to eat. "All who ate the cabbage leaves started violently vomiting blood and screaming with pain. It was hell. In less than 20 minutes they were quite dead." <sup>22</sup>

Glass "gas chambers" were also described. Witnesses have described watching entire families being put in glass chambers and gassed. They were left to an agonising death, while scientists watched on and took notes. <sup>23</sup>

A BBC documentary interviews the former military attaché at the North Korean Embassy in Beijing, Kwon Hyuk (changed name), who was also the chief of management at Camp 22, which is thought to hold 50,000 prisoners. He described watching a whole family, parents and two children, being tested on suffocating gas and dying in the gas chamber. He said "the parents were vomiting and dying, but till the very last moment they tried to save kids by

doing mouth-to-mouth breathing." He also drew detailed diagrams of the glass chambers, including the gas injection tube.

The experiments were methodical, as is proven in documents smuggled by dissidents, for example a document dated February 2002: "The above person is transferred from ... camp number 22 for the purpose of human experimentation of liquid gas for chemical weapons."

Hyuk explained that everyone at the camps, including himself, had been taught to believe this treatment was justified. North Korea's regime and society blamed these political prisoners for the country's failing economy and all of its other problems. He said the prison guards were trained so as not to feel any sympathy towards these prisoners, even when watching children suffering a painful death. <sup>24</sup> <sup>25</sup> <sup>26</sup>

Another source of evidence from 2004 is a man who defected to China, Kang Byong-sop, who claimed he was an engineer at a chemical factory where testing of chemical weapons on political prisoners took place. Kang was later detained in China when trying to cross the border to Laos, and was returned to North Korea. Later, at a press conference with his family in Pyongyang, Kang Byong-sop said that all the information he had given the west had been faked by his eldest son, who had escaped abroad, in order to make money from human rights organizations.

#### **Abductions**

North Korea has been involved in the abduction of foreign citizens. Citizens have been reportedly abducted from 12 different countries: South Korea, Japan, Thailand, Romania, China, Lebanon, Malaysia, France, the Netherlands, Singapore, Italy, and Jordan.

In 2002, Kim Jong-il acknowledged to Japanese Prime Minister, Koizumi, the involvement of North Korea "special institutions" in the kidnapping of Japanese citizens between 1977 and 1983, and said that those responsible had been punished. In October 2002, five surviving victims and their families were allowed to leave North Korea and resettle in Japan. Many other cases are unresolved. In October 2005, North Korea acknowledged for the first time having kidnapped South Korean citizens in previous decades, and noted that several abductees, as well as several POWs from the Korean War, were still alive. <sup>27</sup> <sup>28</sup>

In April 2010, an American citizen, an English teacher in South Korea, Aijalon Mahli Gomes, aged 30, was sentenced to eight years of hard labor and a \$700,000 fine for illegally crossing the border to North Korea. He was the fourth American detained by North Korea for illegal entry in less than a year. Three other Americans had crossed into North Korea since March 2009. Journalists Laura Ling and Euna Lee were held captive for five months and sentenced to 12 years in a North Korean labor camp. All were freed after diplomatic negotiations, including a visit by former President Bill Clinton. <sup>29 30</sup>

In August 2009 activist Robert Park, an American citizen and a conscious Christian activist, was allowed to return home, some 40 days after he crossed the border into North Korea. Park had aimed to focus world attention on human rights in North Korea, in order to liberate the concentration camps. However, when he returned home, he was quoted saying that "His understanding of North Korea had been tarnished by 'false propaganda made by the west.' " <sup>31</sup>

#### **Escapees**

Tens of thousands of North Koreans have tried to flee to China, whether to escape political detention or in search of food and new opportunities. According to South Korea's Unification Ministry, more than 16,000 North Koreans have defected to South Korea since the end of the 1950-53 Korean War, most of them in the past 10 years, with the number rising every year, estimated at around 2,800 people in 2008. Nearly two thirds of them are women. 33

Making contact with the outside world is considered the most dangerous crime to the regime of Kim Jung-il. If people are caught trying to leave North Korea, they risk being shot on the spot, or arrested for indefinite periods and possibly eventually executed.

Defectors exit the country aided by smugglers and try to reach a safe haven. They cross the Chinese border, or pay smugglers to take them to Russia, Laos, Thailand or Vietnam. South Korean organizations help dissidents reach South Korea. If arrested by the Chinese police, the escapees are usually returned to North Korea, where they and their family members face the punishments listed above. Other embassies usually do not send the defectors back.

Some escapees are executed publicly. In such cases, party officials compel all the inhabitants of nearby villages, including children, to be present at the passing of the sentence. An undercover video, smuggled out of North Korea, reached CNN and brings evidence of such a public execution. <sup>34</sup>

In the film, the death sentence is read out: "Those who go against their party and their people will end up with a fate such as this. They have been involved in the illegal act of aiding people to defect the country. They trafficked women across the border to China. We have to protect North Korea from the outside influence and build up a strong guard to keep these influences out." Then, three policemen with rifles are seen from a distance, shooting a prisoner tied to a pole.

A Reuters report described a public execution of 15 North Koreans in Feb 2008 on charges of trafficking and movement out of the country. <sup>35</sup>

North Korea reportedly has a kidnapping unit, which kidnaps and returns defectors and their helpers, under the direction of the head of the Conspiracy

Research Office of the North Korean National Security Agency in North Hamkyung Province. <sup>36 37 38</sup>

# **Human "Trafficking"**

North Koreans who escape the country cross its long border with China, or escape by sea. According to reports, many of those caught by guards at the Chinese border, especially women defectors, face more suffering. Many women caught escaping North Korea are sold to slavery, "trafficked", for marriage or as live-in labor. If they escaped North Korea with children or other family members, they are often separated from them forcefully.

The Washington Post, June 2009, tells the story of several women who were sold for marriage in China and have eventually managed to escape to South Korea. North Korean former actress Bang Mi Sun, when crossing the Chinese border in 2002, was separated from her two children and sold into marriage three times. On her third escape, Chinese police arrested her and sent her back to North Korea, where the police maimed her left leg and sent her to a labor camp "for reeducation". In 2004 she succeeded to flee to South Korea.

Another North Korean woman defector, Kim Young Ae, was held in China for 8 years and forcefully married to 3 husbands. A child she had by the first man drowned in a creek; and her son by her third "husband" is being withheld from her by his Chinese family.

The National Human Rights Commission conducted a survey of 274 women defectors escaped from North Korea now living in South Korea. Nearly 20 percent of the women said that they had been forced into sexual favors or bribes when caught by patrollers at the Chinese border. According to the commission's report, data from the Unification Ministry last year showed that six out of ten North Korean female defectors who entered Hanawon from 2003 to August of 2008 were diagnosed with ovarian or cervical illnesses. 39 40

#### Healthcare

The WHO's Director General Margaret Chan praised North Korea's healthcare system following her visit there in April 2010, and said there was no lack of professional care and that public health had moved forward. She stressed several challenges, such as malnutrition, low weight among newborns and anemia among pregnant women. But a new report by Amnesty International's Asia-Pacific chapter claims that healthcare provided in North Korea is grossly inadequate.

Citing data from the World Health Organization, the Amnesty report claims North Korea spends less on healthcare than any other country in the world – under US\$1 per person per year in total. Based on interviews with 40 dissidents, and information given by medical colleagues from other countries, the report claims that the most basic necessities are missing from North

Korean hospitals, such as clean sheets and sterilized hypodermic needles. Many people reportedly suffer from malnutrition and hunger, some claimed to have survived on grass and tree bark. North Korea is said to be fighting a tuberculosis epidemic, many patients having developed resistance to first-line drugs. Many drugs available in the past have now been removed from hospitals. 41 42

Despite North Korea's claim that its healthcare is free for all, the report says people must pay or bribe the physicians with food or cigarettes for checkups and pay cash for surgery or tests. 43

#### China as an Enabler

The Chinese have been an enabling partner to many of North Korea's human rights violations. Without such devout cooperation, many more defectors would have succeeded in escaping to freedom.

The Chinese police and border guards hunt for defectors, arrest them and force them back to North Korea, where they face either execution or life-threatening conditions and torture in prisons and labor camps. For example, in October 2009, Reuters reported that a daughter and granddaughter of a South Korean prisoner of war who escaped the North ten years ago were arrested in Shenyang, China and returned to North Korea. 44

More than a passive bystander, China helps North Korea enforce its brutal policy and even whitewash some of its human right violations. For example, some products produced by prisoners in labor camps are later marketed globally, passing through Chinese companies on the way for "authentication".

#### What should be done

North Korea is a key actor in what has been called the Axis of Evil and today can be called the Axis of Genocide. This group of state perpetrators of genocide promotes repression of elementary human rights, and incites to hatred towards democratic states. This group includes Iran, Syria, North Korea, Sudan, and Zimbabwe. China and Russia serve as protectors and enablers. Venezuela, Cuba, and Libya are major accomplices.

We find it disturbing that these countries, as a group, often vote against prodemocratic resolutions at the United Nations General Assembly or UN Security Council, or initiate and vote in favour of anti-democratic resolutions.

GPN WGSR will examine and discuss this point and examine its operational implications for those concerned with preventing genocide in forthcoming issues.

**Genocide**: The *UN Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of Genocide* specifies four categories of victims: those defined by national, religious, ethnic or racial status. <sup>46</sup> It omits those categorized by political status. This omission was mainly the result of the former USSR's pressure. The aim and indeed the result of this pressure was to exempt perpetrators of massmurder of political groupings from prosecution for genocide, starting with the Soviet's use of starvation to murder the Ukrainians. The Cambodian Tribunal has established a precedent for breaking this exemption — and its rulings therefore bear direct importance on measures to hold the North Korean leadership accountable for their crimes. <sup>47</sup> Despite the omission, today there is enough evidence to indict North Korea's leader, and his party, for crimes against humanity – see table of resolutions.

Currently, the regime requires outside aid from the free world and possibly China to survive. Were it to disintegrate, one can expect upheavals and chaos dwarfing that seen in the Central Asian Republics and Eastern Europe in the wake of the breakup of the Soviet Union. This scenario is expected because there is so much more suffering, oppression and brutality in North Korea, a "pressure cooker"... The challenge is to foster a transition which will result in the end of totalitarian rule, removing the nuclear threat, feeding the population, and somehow or another providing some kind of stable rule. There are no easy answers to the question: How to go about doing this? China has not been constructive, as it fears the consequences of disintegration of North Korea – currently a rogue hermit state -- which means refugees, unrest, civil war, and terror, including possibly nuclear terror.

North Korea is currently trying to create a new image for itself. It participated in the World Cup competition. It has produced a government web site, (even though the general population of the country has no access to the internet), 48 and is making attempt to foster international tourism.

It is impossible to call by cell phone from South Korea to North Korea, but Chinese handsets can be used to call into North Korea. These are available through Chinese smugglers. <sup>49</sup> It is highly likely that many in its population know far more about what is going on outside its borders than the government wants.

IF genocide results from human choice and bystander indifference, it remains for the outside world to put North Korea's leaders on notice, that they will eventually face the same fate as the Khmer Rouge.



Yael Stein MD is a researcher-team member of the World Genocide Situation Room, the website of the Institute on the Holocaust and Genocide in Jerusalem of GPN. She has experience in Occupational Medicine, Epidemiology and Hospital Administration and is currently studying towards a PhD degree in Public Health at the Hebrew University-Hadassah School of Public Health and Community Medicine.

Yael describes herself as a "goal-oriented, idealistic entrepreneur, seeking spiritual and ethical fulfillment" in her work; "I focus on making a difference."



for the

Professor Elihu D Richter MD MPH is Editor and Director of GPN World Genocide Situation Room and Associate Director of the Institute on the Holocaust and Genocide in Jerusalem. He is Head of the Genocide Prevention Program at Hebrew University-Hadassah School of Public Health and Community Medicine and former head of the Unit of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. He has published and lectured on the use of public health models prediction and prevention of genocide.

	Resolutions concerning Human Rights in North Korea	
Date	Resolution	Source
July 8, 2010	European Parliament Resolution on North Korea	http://www.europarl.
, ,	"Calls on the DPRK to put an immediate end to the ongoing grave,	europa.eu/sides/getD
	widespread and systematic human rights violations perpetrated against its	oc.do?pubRef=-
	own people, which may amount to crimes against humanity and thus be	//EP//TEXT+TA+P7-TA-
	subject to international criminal jurisdiction;	2010-
	Calls on the DPRK to immediately and permanently stop public executions	0290+0+DOC+XML+V0
	and abolish the death penalty in the DPRK;	//EN&language=EN 50
	Calls on the DPRK to put an end to extrajudicial killings and enforced	
	disappearances, to stop the use of torture and forced labor, to release	
	political prisoners and to allow its citizens freedom of travel;	
	Calls on the DPRK authorities to ensure access to food and humanitarian	
	assistance for all citizens on the basis of need;	
	Calls on the DPRK to allow free expression and press freedom, as well as	
	uncensored access to the internet for its citizens;	
	Calls on the EU to support the establishment of a UN Commission of Inquiry	
	to assess past and current human rights violations in the DPRK in order to	
	determine to what extent such violations and impunity associated with the	
	abuses may constitute crimes against humanity, and calls on EU Member	
	States to sponsor a UN resolution at the General Assembly to that end"	
June 29, 2010	29th round of the EU-China Dialogue on Human Rights in Madrid, where	http://www.eubusines
	the issue of North Korean refugees was discussed,	s.com/news-eu/china-
	"Tuesday's talks also covered "North Korean refugees, internet freedom	rights.5dg/
	and the ratification by China of the International Covenant on Civil and	51
	Political Rights."	
March 25,	United Nations Human Rights Council Resolution "Situation of human	http://ap.ohchr.org/d
2010	rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea"	ocuments/E/HRC/d_re
	"Deeply concerned at the continuing reports of systematic, widespread	s dec/A HRC 13 L 1
	and grave violations of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights in	3.doc 52
	the Democratic People's Republic of Korea and at the unresolved questions	
	of international concern relating to the abduction of nationals of other	
	States, and urging the Government of the Democratic People's Republic of	
	Korea to respect all human rights and fundamental freedoms fully,	
	Deploring the grave, widespread and systematic human rights abuses	
	in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, in particular the use of	
	torture and labor camps against political prisoners and repatriated citizens	
Manala 10	of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea"	
March 18, 2010	Report of the Working Group on Universal Periodic Review,  "Human Rights Council Speakers welcomed the will of the Democratic	http://www.unog.ch/u
2010	"Human Rights Council Speakers welcomed the will of the Democratic	nog/website/news_m edia.nsf/(httpNewsBy
	People's Republic of Korea to accept technical assistance in promoting human rights, noting that the country was facing a food crisis and the	Year en)/57692E9C50
	international financial crisis, which complicated its ability to respond to the	873E54C12576EA0050
	needs of its citizens. There was concern, however, about the Democratic	169B?OpenDocument
	People's Republic of Korea's continued refusal to cooperate with the	53
	Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Democratic	
14	People's Republic of Korea."	
February 17,	Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the	http://www.unhcr.org
2010	Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Vitit Muntarbhorn	/refworld/country,,,,P
2010	"The miasma ensuing from the broad range of egregious human rights	RK,4562d8cf2,49c8ef1
	The masma choding from the broad range of egregious numan rights	1117-JUZUOCIZ,43COCII

	violations in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea requires urgent	79843,0.html <sup>54</sup>
	attention at all levels, from national to international. Of particular concern	7.3043,0.11011 <u>1</u>
	are the pervasive transgressions in relation to the right to food and other	
	basic necessities, personal security, fundamental freedoms, and asylum and	
	migration issues. Specific groups face great vulnerability."	
December 22,	The Council of the European Union	http://eur-
2009	Decision 2009/1002/CFSP	lex.europa.eu/LexUriS
2003	"On 20 November 2006, the Council of the European Union adopted	erv/LexUriServ.do?uri
	Common Position 2006/795/CFSP concerning restrictive measures against	=OJ:L:2009:346:0047:0
	the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) (1); this Common	050:EN:PDF 55
	Position was amended by Common Position 2009/573/CFSP ( 2 ) which	
	implemented United Nations Security Council Resolution 1874 (2009)	
	The prohibition on the direct and indirect supply, sale or transfer to the	
	DPRK of certain items, materials, equipment, goods and technology should	
	include all dual-use goods and technology listed in Annex I to Regulation	
	(EC) No 428/2009 of 5 May 2009 setting up a Community regime for the	
	control of exports, transfer, brokering and transit of dual- use items ( 3 )."	
November	United Nations General Assembly Third Committee Resolution on the	
18, 2009	"Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea"	http://www.un.org/N
	"The persistence of continuing reports of systematic, widespread and grave	ews/Press/docs/2009/
	violations of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights in the	ga10905.doc.htm
	Democratic People's Republic of Korea, including:	
	(i) Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or	http://www.un.org/ga
	punishment, including inhuman conditions of detention, public executions,	/64/resolutions.shtml
	extrajudicial and arbitrary detention; the absence of due process and the	
	rule of law, including fair trial guarantees and an independent judiciary; the	
	imposition of the death penalty for political and religious reasons; collective punishments; and the existence of a large number of prison camps and the	
	extensive use of forced labor;	
	(ii) Limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within	
	the country and travel abroad, including the punishment of those who	
	leave or try to leave the country without permission, or their families, as	
	well as punishment of persons who are returned"	
March 26,	Human Rights Council Resolution 10/16	http://ap.ohchr.org/d
2009	"Deploring the grave, widespread and systematic human rights abuses in	ocuments/E/HRC/reso
	the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, in particular the use of torture	lutions/A HRC RES 1
	and labor camps against political prisoners and repatriated citizens of the	0_16.pdf <sup>57</sup>
	Democratic People's Republic of Korea,	
	Deeply regretting the refusal of the Government of the Democratic	
	People's Republic of Korea to recognize the mandate of the Special	
	Rapporteur or to extend full cooperation to him, and allow him access to	
	the country,	
	Alarmed by the precarious humanitarian situation in the country"	
December 18,	Resolution 63/190	http://www.unhcr.org
2008	"Expresses its very serious concern at:	/refworld/pdfid/49b8c
	(a) The persistence of continuing reports of systematic, widespread and	9f1d.pdf 58
	grave violations of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights in the	30
	Democratic People's Republic of Korea, including:	
	(i) Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or	
	punishment, including inhuman conditions of detention, public executions,	
	extrajudicial and arbitrary detention; the absence of due process and the	

	rule of law, including fair trial guarantees and an independent judiciary; the imposition of the death penalty for political and religious reasons; and the	
	existence of a large number of prison camps and the extensive use of forced labor;	
	(ii) The situation of refugees and asylum-seekers expelled or returned to	
	the Democratic People's Republic of Korea and sanctions imposed on	
	citizens of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea who have been repatriated from abroad,	
	leading to punishments of internment, torture, cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or the death penalty"	
March 27,	Human Rights Council Resolution 7/15	http://ap.ohchr.org/d
2008	"Deeply concerned at the continuing reports of systematic, widespread	ocuments/E/HRC/reso
	and grave violations of civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights in	lutions/A_HRC_RES_7
	the Democratic People's Republic of Korea and at the unresolved questions	_15.pdf <sup>59</sup>
	of international concern relating to the abduction of foreigners, and urging	
	the Government of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea to respect	
	fully all human rights and fundamental freedoms,	
	Deploring the grave human rights situation in the Democratic People's	
	Republic of Korea,	
	Deeply regretting the refusal of the Government of the Democratic	
	People's Republic of Korea to recognize the mandate of the Special	
	Rapporteur or to extend full cooperation to him,	
	Alarmed by the precarious humanitarian situation in the country"	
December 18,	Resolution 62/167 Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's	http://www.un.org/N
2007	Republic of Korea	ews/Press/docs/2007/
	"would have the Assembly express its very serious concern at	ga10678.doc.htm 60
	continuing reports of systematic, widespread and grave violations of civil,	
	political, economic, and sociocultural rights in that country, including	
	torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;	
	the situation of refugees and asylum-seekers; severe restrictions on the	
	freedom of thought, conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful	
	assembly, and association; limitations imposed on the free movement of	
	every person within the country, as well as on travel abroad; and violations	
	of economic, social and cultural rights that have led to severe malnutrition, widespread health problems and other hardships. The Government would	
	be strongly urged to fully respect all human rights and fundamental	
	freedoms, and to cooperate with the Special Rapporteur on the situation of	
	human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea"	
March 6,	Human Rights Report, US Gov Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and	http://www.state.gov/
2007	Labor 2006	g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/7
	"Arbitrary and Unlawful Deprivation of Life:	8777.htm <sup>61</sup>
	Defector and refugee reports indicated that in some instances the regime	
	executed political prisoners, opponents of the regime, repatriated	
	defectors, and others, including military officers suspected of espionage or	
	of plotting against Kim Jong-il	
	In the past border guards reportedly had orders to shoot to kill potential	
	defectors, and prison guards were under orders to shoot to kill those	
	attempting escape from political prison camps	
	accompany escape from political prison camps	
	some North Koreans who had contact with foreigners across the Chinese	

	mandated forced abortions and, in other cases, authorized infanticide.	
1	Prisoners reportedly continued to die from beatings, disease, starvation, or	
D	exposure"	In the second of
December 19,	Resolution 61/174 Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's	http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2006/
2006	**Republic of Korea** "continuing reports of systemic, widespread and grave violations of	ga10562.doc.htm <sup>62</sup>
	human rights in that country, including torture; the situation of refugees	ga10302.doc.ntm
	expelled or returned and sanctions imposed on citizens repatriated from	
	abroad; severe restrictions on the freedoms of thought, conscience,	
	religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association; and	
	limitations on travel abroad.	
	The Assembly would also express very serious concern about ongoing	
	violations of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women;	
	unresolved questions relating to the abduction of foreigners in the form of	
	enforced disappearances; violations of economic, social and cultural rights	
	leading to severe malnutrition and hardship for the population; and	
	continuing reports of violations of the human rights and fundamental	
	freedoms of those with disabilities, especially regarding the use of	
	collective camps and collective measures that targeted disabled persons.	
	By the draft, the Assembly would express its very deep concern at the	
	precarious humanitarian situation in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, compounded by mismanagement on the part of the authorities, in	
	particular the prevalence of infant malnutrition. It would strongly urge the	
	Government to respect fully all human rights and fundamental freedoms	
	and to grant full, free and unimpeded access to the Special Rapporteur on	
	the situation of human rights in the country and to other United Nations	
	human rights mechanisms."	
October 14,	United Nations Security Council Resolution 1718	http://daccess-dds-
2006	"Expressing the gravest concern at the claim by the Democratic People's	ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC
	Republic of Korea (DPRK) that it has conducted a test of a nuclear weapon	/GEN/N06/572/07/PD
	on 9 October 2006, and at the challenge such a test constitutes to the	<u>F/N0657207.pdf?Open</u>
	Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons and to international	Element 63
	efforts aimed at strengthening the global regime of non-proliferation of	
	nuclear weapons, and the danger it poses to peace and stability in the	
	region and beyond,	
	Deploring the DPRK's announcement of withdrawal from the Treaty on the	
	Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons and its pursuit of nuclear weapons"	
June 30, <i>2006</i>	Human Rights Council Decision 1/102	http://webcache.googl
Julie 30, 2000	Extension by the Human Rights Council of all mandates,	eusercontent.com/sea
	mechanisms, functions and responsibilities of the Commission on	rch?q=cache:Ame_yXK
	Human Rights	GhqcJ:ap.ohchr.org/d
	"Decides to extend exceptionally for one year, subject to the review to be	ocuments/E/HRC/deci
	undertaken by the <b>Council</b> in conformity with General Assembly resolution	sions/A-HRC-DEC-1-
	60/251, the mandates and the mandate holders of all the special	102.doc+Human+Right
	procedures of the Commission on <b>Human Rights</b> , of the Sub-Commission	s+Council+decision+1/
	on the Promotion and Protection of <b>Human Rights</b> as well as the procedure	102+30+June+2006&c
	established in accordance with Economic and Social <b>Council</b> resolution	d=1&hl=iw&ct=clnk&g
	1503 (XLVIII) of 27 May 1970, as listed in the annex to the present	<u> =i </u> 64
Docomber 16	decision"  Resolution 60/173. Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's	http://www.up.org/N
December 16,	nesolution by 175. Situation of number rights in the Democratic People's	http://www.un.org/N

2005	Republic of Korea	ews/Press/docs/2005/
	"would have the Assembly express its serious concern at the	ga10437.doc.htm 65
	Government's refusal to cooperate with or recognize the mandate of the	
	Special Rapporteur of the Commission on Human Rights Express serious	
	concern over continuing reports of widespread human rights violations,	
	including torture, public executions, arbitrary detention, the absence of	
	due process, the imposition of the death penalty for political reasons, the	
	large number of prison camps and the extensive use of forced labor.	
	Further, the Assembly would express serious concern over severe	
	sanctions imposed on citizens repatriated from abroad, as well as severe	
	restrictions on the freedom of religion, expression, and	
	assemblyLimitations imposed on the free movement of people within the	
	country and abroad, continued violation of the human rights of women	
	through trafficking for prostitution or forced marriage, forced abortions	
	and infanticide of children of repatriated mothers, and unresolved	
	questions relating to the abduction of foreigners."	
April 14, 2005	Commission on Human Rights Resolution 2005/11	http://www.unhcr.org
	" Expresses its deep concern about continuing reports of systemic,	/refworld/country,,UN
	widespread and grave violations of human rights in the Democratic	CHR,,,PRK,,4562d8cf2,,4
	People's Republic of Korea, including:	5377c2dc,0.html 66
	(a) Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or	
	punishment, public executions, extrajudicial and arbitrary detention, the	
	absence of due process and the rule of law, imposition of the death	
	penalty for political reasons, the existence of a large number of prison	
	camps and the extensive use of forced labor;	
	(b) Sanctions on citizens of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea who	
	have been repatriated from abroad, such as treating their departure as	
	treason leading to punishments of internment, torture, inhuman or	
	degrading treatment or the death penalty;	
	(c) All-pervasive and severe restrictions on the freedoms of thought,	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and	
	association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations	
	imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country	
	and travel abroad;	
	(d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of	
	women, in particular the trafficking of women for prostitution or forced	
	marriage, ethnically motivated forced abortions, including by labor-	
	inducing injection or natural delivery, as well as infanticide of children of	
	repatriated mothers, including in police detention centres and labor-	
	training camps;	
April 15, 2004	Commission on Human Rights Resolution 2004/13	http://www.unhcr.org
	" Expresses its deep concern about continuing reports of systemic,	/refworld/docid/43f31
	widespread and grave violations of human rights in the Democratic	35c0.html <sup>67</sup>
	People's Republic of Korea, including:	
	(a) Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or	
	punishment, public executions, extrajudicial and arbitrary detention,	
	imposition of the death penalty for political reasons, the existence of a	
	large number of prison camps and the extensive use of forced labor, and	
	lack of respect for the rights of persons deprived of their liberty;	
	(b) Sanctions on citizens of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea who	
	have been repatriated from abroad, such as treating their departure as	

	marriage, ethnically motivated forced abortions and infanticide, including by labor-inducing injection, or natural delivery, by repatriated mothers.	
	by labor-inducing injection, or natural delivery, by repatriated mothers,	
	including in police detention centres and labor-training camps;"	
February 12,	The Anti-Defamation League wrote to U.N. Secretary General Kofi Annan	http://www.adl.org/H
2004	urging him to take action on recent reports from the head of a North	EADLINES/headlines_2
	Korean Prison Camp, that the North Korean government is using gas	<u>0040212.html</u> <sup>68</sup>
	chambers to conduct experiments on political prisoners.	
	"Sixty years after the Holocaust, it is inconceivable that another	
	totalitarian regime has begun to utilize gas chambers on its political	
	enemies. The international community cannot remain silent in the face of	
	these reports. We urge you to take the lead at investigating this horrifying	
	report."	1 //
April 16, 2003	Commission on Human Rights Resolution 2003/10	http://www.unhchr.ch
	" Expresses its deep concern about reports of systemic, widespread and	/huridocda/huridoca.n
	grave violations of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of	sf/(symbol)/E.CN.4.RE S.2003.10.EN?opendo
	Korea, including: (a) Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or	cument <sup>69</sup>
	punishment, public executions, imposition of the death penalty for political	<u>cument</u>
	reasons, the existence of a large number of prison camps and the extensive	
	use of forced labor, and lack of respect for the rights of persons deprived of	
	their liberty;	
	••	
	(b) All-pervasive and severe restrictions on the freedoms of thought.	
	(b) All-pervasive and severe restrictions on the freedoms of thought, conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad; (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad; (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad; (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on	
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad; (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;	
June 26, 1945	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad; (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons; (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of	http://www.un.org/en
June 26, 1945	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;  (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;  (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women; "  Charter of the United Nations  "The Purposes of the United Nations are:	/documents/charter/c
June 26, 1945	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad; (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons; (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women; "  Charter of the United Nations "The Purposes of the United Nations are: To achieve international co-operation in solving international problems	
June 26, 1945	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;  (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;  (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women; "  Charter of the United Nations  "The Purposes of the United Nations are: To achieve international co-operation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural, or humanitarian character, and in	/documents/charter/c
June 26, 1945	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;  (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;  (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women;  Charter of the United Nations  "The Purposes of the United Nations are: To achieve international co-operation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural, or humanitarian character, and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and for fundamental	/documents/charter/c
June 26, 1945	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;  (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;  (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women;  Charter of the United Nations  "The Purposes of the United Nations are: To achieve international co-operation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural, or humanitarian character, and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and for fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language, or religion;"	/documents/charter/c
December 10,	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;  (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;  (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women;  "The Purposes of the United Nations  "The Purposes of the United Nations are:  To achieve international co-operation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural, or humanitarian character, and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and for fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language, or religion;"  Universal Declaration of Human Rights	/documents/charter/c hapter1.shtml 70 http://www.un.org/en
	conscience, religion, opinion and expression, peaceful assembly and association and on access of everyone to information, and limitations imposed on every person who wishes to move freely within the country and travel abroad;  (c) The mistreatment of and discrimination against disabled children whose particular needs are not sufficiently taken into consideration, while at the same time welcoming, in this regard, reports of the preparation of a law on physically disabled persons;  (d) Continued violation of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women;  Charter of the United Nations  "The Purposes of the United Nations are: To achieve international co-operation in solving international problems of an economic, social, cultural, or humanitarian character, and in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights and for fundamental freedoms for all without distinction as to race, sex, language, or religion;"	/documents/charter/c hapter1.shtml

freedom, justice and peace in the world,

Whereas disregard and contempt for human rights have resulted in barbarous acts which have outraged the conscience of mankind, and the advent of a world in which human beings shall enjoy freedom of speech and belief and freedom from fear and want has been proclaimed as the highest aspiration of the common people,

Whereas it is essential, if man is not to be compelled to have recourse, as a last resort, to rebellion against tyranny and oppression, that human rights should be protected by the rule of law,

Whereas it is essential to promote the development of friendly relations between nations,

Whereas the peoples of the United Nations have in the Charter reaffirmed their faith in fundamental human rights, in the dignity and worth of the human person and in the equal rights of men and women and have determined to promote social progress and better standards of life in larger freedom.

Whereas Member States have pledged themselves to achieve, in cooperation with the United Nations, the promotion of universal respect for and observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms, Whereas a common understanding of these rights and freedoms is of the greatest importance for the full realization of this pledge,

Now, Therefore THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY proclaims THIS UNIVERSAL DECLARATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS as a common standard of achievement for all peoples and all nations, to the end that every individual and every organ of society, keeping this Declaration constantly in mind, shall strive by teaching and education to promote respect for these rights and freedoms and by progressive measures, national and international, to secure their universal and effective recognition and observance, both among the peoples of Member States themselves and among the peoples of territories under their jurisdiction."

#### December 16, 1966

#### International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

"Considering that, in accordance with the principles proclaimed in the Charter of the United Nations, recognition of the inherent dignity and of the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family is the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in the world,

Recognizing that these rights derive from the inherent dignity of the human person,

Recognizing that, in accordance with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the ideal of free human beings enjoying freedom from fear and want can only be achieved if conditions are created whereby everyone may enjoy his economic, social and cultural rights, as well as his civil and political rights,

Considering the obligation of States under the Charter of the United Nations to promote universal respect for, and observance of, human rights and freedoms,

Realizing that the individual, having duties to other individuals and to the community to which he belongs, is under a responsibility to strive for the promotion and observance of the rights recognized in the present Covenant...

All peoples have the right of self-determination. By virtue of that right they freely determine their political status and freely pursue their economic,

http://www2.ohchr.or g/english/law/cescr.ht m <sup>72</sup>

#### Appendix 1 Historical Background

#### The Democratic People's Republic of Korea

North Korea borders China, South Korea, and Russia. It has a population of about 22.7 million people, racially homogenous and speaking one language, Korean. There is a small Chinese community of about 50,000 and some Japanese who married Koreans.

Korea's traditional religions were mainly Buddhism and Shamanism. There are some Christians in the North and in the Capital Pyongyang, but government restricts religious activity. <sup>73</sup> <sup>74</sup>

Korea has been invaded, influenced, and fought over by its neighbors. It was occupied by Mongolia in the 13-14 centuries and invaded by Japan in the 16th century. In the mid-19th century, Korea's rulers adopted a closed-door policy against the West, since which it has been called the "Hermit Kingdom." Following the Sino-Japanese War of 1894-95 and the Russo-Japanese War of 1904-05, Japan emerged victorious and annexed Korea in 1910 as part of a growing Japanese empire.

When Japan surrendered at the end of World War II, in August 1945 Korea was divided into two temporary occupation zones, with the United States in charge of the southern half of the peninsula and the U.S.S.R. taking over the northern area, until a national government would be formed. Following disagreements between two sponsors, In September 1947, the United States submitted the Korean question to the UN General Assembly. In 1948 two separate nations were established - the Republic of Korea (R.O.K.) in the South and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (D.P.R.K.) in the North, headed by Kim II-sung, cultivated and supported by the U.S.S.R.

#### **GPN** Closing Comment:

Noting the country's clearly non-democratic regime, its name is obviously Orwellian.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> (March 9, 2010). Background Note: North Korea. Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs. *US Department of State*. http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2792.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Charny, Israel W. (1999). Encyclopedia of Genocide. *ABC-CLIO*. P. 720.

Rummel, R.J. (1997). Statistics of Democide. Genocide and Mass Murder Since 1900. Charlottesville, Virginia: *Center for National Security Law,* School of Law, University of Virginia; and *Transaction Publishers*, Rutgers University. Chapter 10: Statistics of North Korean Democide. Estimates, Calculations, and Sources. <a href="http://www.hawaii.edu/powerkills/SOD.CHAP10.HTM">http://www.hawaii.edu/powerkills/SOD.CHAP10.HTM</a>

<sup>4</sup> Lawson, Don. (1964). The United States in the Korean War. New York: *Scholastic Book Services*. P.128.

- <sup>9</sup> (October 12, 2008). North Korea removed from 'axis of evil' after relenting on Nuclear inspection demands. *Daily Mail Online*. <a href="http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/worldnews/article-1076773/North-Korea-removed-axis-evil-relenting-nuclear-inspection-demands.html">http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/worldnews/article-1076773/North-Korea-removed-axis-evil-relenting-nuclear-inspection-demands.html</a>
- <sup>10</sup> (November 2005). Thank You Father Kim Il-Sung. Eyewitness Accounts of Severe Violations of Freedom of Thought, Conscience and Religion in North Korea. *U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom*. <a href="http://www.uscirf.gov/images/stories/pdf/nkwitnesses.pdf">http://www.uscirf.gov/images/stories/pdf/nkwitnesses.pdf</a>
- <sup>11</sup> Associated Press. (April 26, 2009). Report: Kim Jong-il's 3<sup>rd</sup> son Assigned to post. *FoxNews.com*. http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,517942,00.html
- <sup>12</sup> Sue-young, Kim, Ha, Michael. (January 15, 2009). Kim Jong-il's 3rd Son Emerges as Successor. *The Korea Times*. http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2010/05/117 37961.html
- <sup>13</sup> Haggard, Stephan, Noland, Marcus. (October 2008). Famine in North Korea Redux? *Peterson Institute for International Economics*. http://www.petersoninstitute.org/publications/wp/wp08-9.pdf
- <sup>14</sup> Powell, Bill. (May 6, 2008). The Next Great North Korean Famine. *Time.com*. http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1737780,00.html
- $^{15}$  So-hyun, Kim. (March 29, 2010). North Korea said to execute official over currency. *The Korea Herald*.

http://www.koreaherald.com/national/Detail.jsp?newsMLId=20100319000061

<sup>16</sup> (March 18, 2010). N. Korean technocrat executed for bungled currency reform. *Yonhap News Agency* (South Korea) <a href="http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2010/03/18/72/0401000000AEN201003180044">http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2010/03/18/72/0401000000AEN201003180044</a> 00315F.HTML

<sup>17</sup> (2009). Humanitarian Action Report, Democratic People's Republic of Korea: Emergency summary. *UNICEF*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Leckie, Robert. (1962). Conflict: The History of the Korean War. New York: *G. P. Putnam's Sons*. P. 331.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Maass, Peter.( July 21, 1989). Orwell's vision: North Korea moves toward information-blind followers. *The Honolulu Advertiser*: A-15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> (February 2, 2002). Bush's 'evil axis' comment stirs critics. *BBC News*. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/1796034.stm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> (January 19, 2005). At-a-glance: 'Outposts of tyranny'. *BBC News*. <a href="http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/4187361.stm">http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/4187361.stm</a>

#### http://www.unicef.org/har09/index\_dprkorea.php

 $^{\rm 18}$  (September 7, 2009). One Third Of NKorean Children Malnourished. World Food Programme.

http://www.wfp.org/content/one-third-nkorean-women-children-malnourished

- <sup>19</sup> (November 16, 2008). News N Korea 2009. HRWF Int'l Publications. *Human Rights Without Frontiers*. <a href="http://www.hrwf.net/">http://www.hrwf.net/</a>
- <sup>20</sup> Windrem, Robert. (January 15, 2003). Death, terror in N. Korea gulag. NBC News investigation uncovers horrific, extensive atrocities. *MSNBC.com*. http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/3071466/
- <sup>21</sup> Harden, Blaine. (February 22, 2010). A family and a conscience, destroyed by North Korea's cruelty. *Washington Post Foreign Service*. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/02/21/AR2010022103690.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/02/21/AR2010022103690.html</a>
- <sup>22</sup> Barnett, Anthony. (February 1, 2004). Revealed: the gas chamber horror of North Korea's gulag. A series of shocking personal testimonies is now shedding light on Camp 22 one of the country's most horrific secrets. *The Observer. Guardian.co.uk* <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2004/feb/01/northkorea">http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2004/feb/01/northkorea</a>
- <sup>23</sup> (February 1, 2004). This World uncovers the "gas chambers" of North Korea. *BBC News*. http://www.bbc.co.uk/pressoffice/pressreleases/stories/2004/02 february/01/korea.shtml

- <sup>25</sup> Grubach, Paul. (2005, No.1). Does North Korea have "Nazi Gas Chambers?". *Historical Revisionism International and Independent Scientific Historical Research*. http://www.vho.org/tr/2004/3/Grubach312f.html
- <sup>26</sup> (March 31, 2004). Defector returned to N Korea. *BBC News*. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/3586151.stm
- <sup>27</sup> (August 3, 2010). North Korea as a state sponsor of terrorism. The world Factbook. *US Central Intelligence Agency (CIA)*. https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/kn.html
- <sup>28</sup> Open Radio for North Korea (May 6, 2010). Following a seminar held by the 'International Alliance for Resolving the Issue of Abduction to North Korea', at the Seoul Press Center on April 27, 2010. HRWF Int'l Publications. *Human Rights Without Frontiers*. <a href="http://www.hrwf.net">http://www.hrwf.net</a>
- <sup>29</sup> Seoul AP. (April 7, 2010). American sentenced to hard labor. *The Washington Times*. http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2010/apr/07/nkorea-sentences-us-man-8-years-hard-labor/
- <sup>30</sup> (August 5, 2009). U.S. journalists head home from North Korea. *CNN.com/asia*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See 22

#### http://edition.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/asiapcf/08/04/nkorea.clinton/index.html

- <sup>31</sup> (Dec 30, 2009). Interview with North Korea border crosser Robert Park. *Reuters*. http://blogs.reuters.com/global/2009/12/30/interview-with-north-korea-border-crosser-robert-park/
- Gabbatt, Adam. (February 7, 2010). US human rights campaigner freed by North Korea returns home. *guardian.co.uk*<a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/feb/07/robert-park-north-korea-home">http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/feb/07/robert-park-north-korea-home</a>
- <sup>33</sup> (November 16, 2008). Newsletters North Korea 2009. HRWF Int'l Publications. *Human Rights Without Frontiers*. <a href="http://www.hrwf.net/">http://www.hrwf.net/</a>
- <sup>34</sup> (2005) CNN Presents Undercover in the Secret State. *Cable News Network*. http://video.google.com/videoplay?docid=-5385077659281273870&q=north+korea+cnn&total=58&start=0&num=10&so=0&type=searc h&plindex=4#
- <sup>35</sup> (October 22, 2009). China forces POW relatives back to N. Korea-activist. *Reuters*. http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSSEO314678
- <sup>36</sup> Sang Yong, Lee. (August 31,2009) North Korea's kidnapping units working actively in Chinese border areas. *Daily NK*. Available on HRWF Int. (September 7, 2009). *Human Rights Without Frontiers*. http://www.hrwf.net
- <sup>37</sup> Ruwitch, John. (September 24, 2009). North Koreans seek asylum at Danish embassy in Vietnam. *Reuters*. http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE58N11P20090924
- <sup>38</sup> (September 17, 2009). 14 North Korean migrants arrested in Chiang Rai. TNA. Available on HRWF Int. (September 28, 2009). *Human Rights Without Frontiers*. <a href="http://www.hrwf.net">http://www.hrwf.net</a>
- <sup>39</sup> Harden, Blaine. (June 10, 2009). N. Korean Women Who Flee to China Suffer in Stateless Limbo. Many Are Sold Into Marriage. *Washington Post Foreign Service*. <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/06/09/AR2009060903143.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/06/09/AR2009060903143.html</a>
- <sup>40</sup> (March 6, 2007). Korea, Democratic People's Republic of\* Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor. *US Department of State*. http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78777.htm
- $^{41}$  (15 July 2010). North Korea's crumbling health system in dire need of aid. *Amnesty International.*
- http://www.amnesty.org/en/news-and-updates/report/north-koreas-crumbling-health-system-dire-need-aid-2010-07-14
- <sup>42</sup> Schlein, Lisa. (April 30, 2010). WHO Chief Notes N. Korean Achievements in Public Health Care. *Voice of America News*.
- http://www1.voanews.com/english/news/health/WHO-Chief-Notes-N-Korean-Achievements-in-Public-Health-Care-92541349.html

http://blogs.independent.co.uk/2010/07/19/doctors-or-no-doctors-in-north-korea-healthcare-in-the-hermit-state/

http://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/29/world/asia/29news.html? r=1&hp

#### **Resolutions:**

- <sup>50</sup> European Parliament resolution of 8 July 2010 on North Korea. *European Parliament*. <a href="http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P7-TA-2010-0290+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN&language=EN">http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P7-TA-2010-0290+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN&language=EN</a>
- <sup>51</sup> (June 29, 2010). EU, China voice 'differences' on human rights. *EU Business*. http://www.eubusiness.com/news-eu/china-rights.5dg/
- <sup>52</sup> (March 18, 2010). Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea.. United Nations General Assembly. *Human Rights Council*. http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/HRC/d res dec/A HRC 13 L 13.doc
- <sup>53</sup> (March 18, 2010). Human rights council adopts Outcomes of Universal Periodic Review on Bhutan, Dominica and Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *The United Nations Office at Geneva*.

http://www.unog.ch/unog/website/news\_media.nsf/(httpNewsByYear\_en)/57692E9C50873E54C12576EA0050169B?OpenDocument

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2009:346:0047:0050:EN:PDF

 $<sup>^{43}</sup>$  Buncombe, Andrew. (July 19, 2010). Doctors or no doctors in North Korea? Healthcare in the hermit state. *The Independent*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See 35

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> See 20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide. Adopted by Resolution 260 (III) A of the United Nations General Assembly on 9 December 1948. http://www.hrweb.org/legal/genocide.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> (July 26, 2010). Kaing Guek Eav convicted of crimes against humanity and grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions of 1949. *Extraordinary Chambers in the Courts of Cambodia*. http://www.eccc.gov.kh/english/news.view.aspx?doc\_id=360

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> See 39

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Sang-hun, Choe. (March 28, 2010). North Koreans Use Cellphones to Bare Secrets. *The New York Times*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> (February 24, 2009). Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Vitit Muntarbhorn. *UN Human Rights Council*. http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country,,,,PRK,4562d8cf2,49c8ef179843,0.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> (December 22, 2009). Council Decision 2009/1002/CFSP. Amending Common Position 2006/795/CFSP concerning restrictive measures against the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *Official Journal of the European Union*.

http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2009/ga10905.doc.htm http://www.un.org/ga/64/resolutions.shtml

http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/HRC/resolutions/A HRC RES 10 16.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> (November 18, 2009). Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN General Assembly*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> (March 26, 2009). Resolution 10/16. Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN Human Rights Council*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> (February 29, 2009). Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. A/RES/63/190. *UN General Assembly*. http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/pdfid/49b8c9f1d.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> (March 27, 2008). Resolution 7/15. Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN Human Rights Council*. http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/HRC/resolutions/A HRC RES 7 15.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> (February 28, 2008). Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN General Assembly*. http://www.un.org/ga/62/resolutions.shtml

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> (March 6, 2007). Korea, Democratic People's Republic of. *Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor. US Department of State.* http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78777.htm

<sup>62 (</sup>December 19, 2006). Resolution 61/174. Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN General Assembly*. http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2006/ga10562.doc.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> (October 14, 2006). Resolution 1718. *United Nations Security Council.* <a href="http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N06/572/07/PDF/N0657207.pdf?OpenElement">http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N06/572/07/PDF/N0657207.pdf?OpenElement</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> (June 30, 2006). Decision 1/102. *UN Human Rights Council*. <a href="http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:Ame\_yXKGhqcJ:ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/HRC/decisions/A-HRC-DEC-1-102.doc+Human+Rights+Council+decision+1/102+30+June+2006&cd=1&hl=iw&ct=clnk&gl=il</a>
ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/HRC/decisions/A-HRC-DEC-1-102.doc

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> (December 16, 2005). Resolution 60/173. Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN General Assembly*. http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2005/ga10437.doc.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> (April 14, 2005). Human Rights Resolution 2005/11: Situation of Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN Commission on Human Rights* <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country">http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country</a>, UNCHR, PRK, 4562d8cf2, 45377c2dc, 0. html

http://www.un.org/en/documents/udhr/index.shtml

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> (April 15, 2004). Commission on Human Rights Resolution 2004/13: Situation of Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. *UN Commission on Human Rights*. http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/43f3135c0.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> (February 12, 2004). Kofi Annan Urged to Take Action on N. Korea Gas Accusations. ADL Headlines. *The Anti-Defamation League*. http://www.adl.org/HEADLINES/headlines 20040212.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> (April 16, 2003). Situation of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea. Commission on Human Rights Resolution 2003/10. *UN Commission on Human Rights*. <a href="http://www.unhchr.ch/huridocda/huridoca.nsf/(symbol)/E.CN.4.RES.2003.10.EN?opendocument">http://www.unhchr.ch/huridocda/huridoca.nsf/(symbol)/E.CN.4.RES.2003.10.EN?opendocument</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> (June 26, 1945). Charter of the United Nations. http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/chapter1.shtml

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> (December 10, 1948). The Universal Declaration of Human Rights. *General Assembly of the United Nations*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> (December 16, 1966). International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. *UN Commission for Human Rights*.

<a href="http://www2.ohchr.org/english/law/cescr.htm">http://www2.ohchr.org/english/law/cescr.htm</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> (March 9, 2010). Background Note: North Korea. *US Department of State*. http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2792.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> (August 19, 2010). The World Factbook. *US Central Intelligence Agency (CIA)*. https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/kn.html